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Meeting Summary 

September 8, 2004
Present:  Jeff Cohen, Chair; Colleen Black-Semelka; Betsy Bullen; Ellen Fussell; Debbie Hepp; Jen Horney; Janet Kagan; Susan Leeb; Pamela Pease; Dick Robinson; Anita Wolfenden; Kirsten Wright; Kate Billings, Executive Administrator; 
Absent: Jimmie Haynes; Bibb Latané; Erica Rothman
I. 
Call to Order 

Cohen called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.  

II.
Announcements

Billings announced that the CHPAC is now using a Microsoft Access database.  She explained that this is a great improvement from the previous system of using several Microsoft Excel spreadsheets to keep track of the Commission mailing lists.  Billings thanked Cohen for helping to set up the system.

Cohen reminded the Commission that at its August meeting Gordon Sutherland Principal Long Range Planner from the Town of Chapel Hill’s Planning Department as well as the staff liaison to the Bicycle and Pedestrian Commission distributed a draft of the Bicycle and Pedestrian Action Plan.  Sutherland asked that feedback on the draft be submitted to his office by September 15 for inclusion in the packet for the September 20, 2004 Town Council Public Hearing.  Cohen announced that he would be emailing a proposed response to the draft of the Bicycle and Pedestrian Action Plan to the Commission by the end of the week.  

III. 
Treasurer’s Report

Kagan reported that cash on hand as of 9/1/04 is $4,803.98.  She added that the CHPAC just received a check in the amount of $110,000 from the Town representing the first of two payments toward the $125,000 FY04/05 funding.  Kagan also noted that the Town’s Finance Department just confirmed that the CHPAC is able to put funds into an interest bearing account; she explained that this is a decision for the Governance Committee to consider.

IV.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes from August 2004 were unanimously approved.

V.
CHPAC Retreat
Cohen announced that a CHPAC retreat is being planned for the fall.  He announced that the major topics to be discussed are Commission structure and programming.  Billings has tentatively reserved the conference room at the Chapel Hill Public Library for Saturday, October 30 from 10 am to 3 pm.  Cohen noted that other locations were considered; however, it was determined that the Library is the easiest solution as it is free, there is plenty of parking, and it is centrally located.  Cohen promised to send an email to all Commission members in order to confirm everybody’s availability on October 30.

Cohen announced that the possibility of hiring a facilitator for the retreat was being investigated.  Cohen mentioned that Rothman offered to help with the search.  Horney mentioned that she knew someone who might be able to help.  Cohen said that he would follow up with both Horney and Rothman.

VI.
CHPAC Status Update
Cohen reminded the group that at the August Commission meeting the CHPAC Articles of Incorporation were approved.  The Articles were filed with the NC Secretary of State and the Commission received an Employer Identification Number shortly thereafter.  Cohen explained that the next step is to revise the CHPAC Bylaws so that they can be filed with the NC Department of Revenue.  Tom Higgins, the attorney who was hired by the Town on behalf of the CHPAC to help with the transition to a 501(c)3 non profit corporation, sent us a first draft of the revised CHPAC Bylaws.  Cohen explained that the Governance Committee will continue to work on the Bylaws.  

Kagan noted that the CHPAC will be hiring an outside bookkeeper.  She explained that the Town has agreed to have someone in the Finance Department review our books monthly and has agreed to include us in their annual audit.  Kagan also updated the group that the Commission would be bonded through the Town and that research was being done to find out if the CHPAC could be included in the Town’s general liability insurance.  

VII. 
CHPAC Budget Update

Cohen handed out copies of the revised CHPAC budget as of 9/8/04.  He explained that the budget shows one column with the original budget, a second column with revised figures, and a third column explaining the rationale behind each revision.  The Commission reviewed the budget and talked specifically about the revised numbers.  Cohen noted that these numbers will continue to change slightly throughout the year.  Kagan requested that the Commission budget to carryover $5,000 each year as a safety measure.  The Commission unanimously agreed that this was a good idea.

Kagan reported that the Manager acknowledged that the CHPAC may encounter unanticipated expenses this year related to the status change and offered to support the CHPAC if it became necessary to request additional funds from Town Council.  

VIII.
Committee Reports
In addition to the Committee reports that were filed prior to the meeting by Committee Chairs, the action items to be discussed were as follows:

Arts in Education
The Commission discussed a proposal from the Arts in Education Committee to postpone the bus card program for one year due to the huge number of Commission activities for the year.  Bullen made a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation.  Hepp seconded the motion.  The Commission unanimously approved the motion.
Percent for Art

Kagan announced that the Percent for Art Committee would be meeting the following week to review the Percent for Art Implementation Policies, discuss the best way to run an effective selection committee meeting, and generate ideas about the best way to engage the community in the CHPAC’s public art projects.  

Kagan also announced that the CHPAC has been invited to be a part of the Library Building Committee.  Commission members commented that this will be a very exciting and important project.  Kagan volunteered to represent the Commission on this committee.

Community Art Project

The Community Art Project Committee met on August 25 and decided on the theme for the 2005 Project – DREAM.  

IX.
Public Art Flash

In an effort to stay connected with what is going on nationally in the world of public art, Billings presented slides of various public art projects throughout the country and handed out an article from the Public Art Fund’s website discussing Janet Cardiff’s public art project titled Her Long Black Hair: An Audio Walk in Central Park. 
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 7:00 pm. 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Kate Billings, CHPAC Executive Administrator

